Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in The Old School Community Centre at 7.00 p.m. 

on Thursday 21 July 2011

Present: Cllrs. Keith Haisman (Chair), Derek Blake, Phil Gryce, Keith Mison, Alan Parsley, Peter Phillips, Margaret Godwin, Leslie Warmington and Gayle Mallows

Clerk: Melanie Butcher

Sgt Kevin Horton and Borough Cllr. Alaric Pugh

	1
	Apologies for absence – County Cllr. Midwood
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interest – None.
	

	
	
	

	
	Section of the meeting open to the public:
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police report – Report circulated. See attachment to the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ question time – None.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report – Report circulated. See attachment to the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report – Report circulated. See attachment to the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	
	End of public section of meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr Haisman formally welcomed new Councillor, Gayle Mallows to the meeting. 
	

	
	
	

	7
	To approve minutes of previous meeting held on 16 June 2011 
	

	
	The minutes were agreed as correct, approved unanimously and signed in the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	8
	To receive  an update on the actions from the last meeting
	

	
	· A letter has been sent to Clare Parish Church regarding the war memorial rededication. Cllr Gryce queried if Parish Council should be informing the other three churches. It was agreed the Clerk will ask the Parish Church who should coordinate.

· Mr Bishop has been approached by Cllr Parsley regarding joining some committees but he has not responded as yet.

All other issues have been completed or are in progress or are on this agenda
	Clerk

	
	
	

	9
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	As a result of the items for action it was agreed that:

· The two members of the Emergency Planning Committee who have stepped down (Beryl Sutton and June Smith), should be asked if they would remain as representatives until replacements could be found. Cllr Godwin agreed to assist Cllr Phillips in his role on this Committee.

· The unaddressed petition that has been received requesting a skateboard/roller park would in the first instance be progressed by contacting one of the signatories, Sue Partridge to see if she can direct the council to the young people and parents requesting this project. 

· The Clerk is currently negotiation a meeting with National Grid regarding the contaminated gas supply to Clare. Once a date has been confirmed, the meeting details will be circulated to all Councillor's.

· UK Power Newtwork should be informed that the Parish Council would like to continue with the request to move the electricity pole on Bridewell Street as originally requested. It was felt that UK Power Network's alternative suggestion of moving parking areas on Bridewell Street to the opposite side of the road raised other traffic problems for parishioners. Councillor's added that this is an urgent health and safety issues which needs dealing with properly. The Clerk highlighted the question of who would pay for the relocation and the council agreed that they should not be liable for a highways health and safety issue.

· The opportunity of a discussion with UK Power Networks regarding the electricity supply to the chapel will be passed to the Environment Committee to progress.

Items for noting included:

A change to the Clerk's office hours on 8/8/11, confirmation of the end of the insurance works on the chapel and details of the contents insurance claim which is being progressed. Also, that the reported damaged bollard on the corner of Cavendish Road has been repaired.

The parishioner who allowed his dog to foul the cemetery has been reported to the Waste Enforcement Officer who will take action. The Clerk also clarified there is no longer a dedicated Dog warden. Cllr Gryce will include reporting details in the Parish News/

On outstanding reported issues, Cllr Mison reported that the drain by the Globe on Callis Street is now also blocked.
	Clerk

Cllr Godwin

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk/

Environment Committee 

Cllr Gryce

Clerk

	
	
	

	10
	Correspondence - see attachment to minutes. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11
	Finance 
	

	
	i) Presentation of monthly accounts and cash flow report
	

	
	These were presented by Cllr Blake and proposed as correct, seconded by Cllr Parsley, agreed unanimously and signed by Cllr Haisman. 

It was suggested by Cllr Warmington that ‘book balance’ be changed to ‘bank balance’ on the Financial summary as this description is more accurate. 
	RFO

	
	
	

	12
	Committee Reports 
	

	a)
	Environment Committee –minutes of meeting held 6 July 2011circulated. 

Cllr Parsley also proposed on behalf of the committee the following:
(i) The additional works to the chapel to the value of approximately £900 should go out to tender. This was approved. Clerk to obtain quotes. It was also suggested and agreed that a plaque should be erected regarding the refurbishments. 
(ii) A mural competition was agreed in principle for the committee to take forward.
(iii) The committee’s proposal for a zero tolerance to fly posting was debated. Cllr Gryce then proposed the recommendation that “Fly posting remains illegal on trees, posts and signs on public property. Clare Parish Council will be taking action to remove all fly posters effective of 1 September 2011”.  This was agreed by an 8 to 1 majority with Cllr Warmington abstaining. 
The council will be proactive in promoting this before the enforcement date by writing to offenders, putting a notice in Parish News and getting the notice board erected in the alley way to the school. It was noted that A-boards on footpaths are the responsibility of Suffolk County Council. 
	Clerk

Environment Committee

Parish Clerk

Cllr Gryce

 And Environment Committee

	b)
	Emergency Planning Committee – are meeting on 8 September. 
	

	c)
	Communications Committee - Cllr Gryce reported that a meeting is due now that more information on the website has been received and newsletter printing tenders in. The next Parish News is due out in the first week of August. Cllr Gryce will circulate a copy of this to all Councillors before it is printed. 
	Cllr Gryce

	d)
	Finance Committee - minutes of meeting held 12 July 2011 circulated.  

Cllr Blake also proposed on behalf of the committee the following:
(i) To approve an extra 6 hours pay for the RFO for her cover of Clerks duties. This was approved unanimously.
(ii) To approve the new draft terms of reference for the Finance Committee (circulated). With two small wording amendments to item 3 and item 11 these were approved unanimously.
(iii) To approve the effectiveness of the internal audit. This was agreed unanimously, signed by the chairman and witnessed by the Clerk. 


	RFO



	e)
	Highways Committee – minutes of meeting held 4 July 2011 circulated.
Cllr Phillips also proposed on behalf of the committee the following:
(i) That ‘Keep Clear’ markings are painted on the road next to the greensward on Callis Street opposite Ship Stores. This was approved unanimously. 
(ii) That the Parish Council are happy for the Highways Committee to continue looking at solutions to providing a pedestrian crossing on Well Lane. This was agreed. 
(iii) That the Parish Council are happy for the Highways Committee to continue pursuing the installation of a disabled access at the bus stop on Market Hill. This was agreed and it was noted the project should keep momentum to prevent the loss of the £4,500 funding secured for this project by Cllr Midwood from the locality budget. 
Cllr Phillips also asked the Council to note that the Highways Committee are pursuing where the Erbury Place works funding has gone. 
	Clerk
Highways Committee

Clerk and Highways Committee

	
	
	

	13
	Planning
	

	a)
	i
	SE/11/0783 – Trinders, Malting Lane, Clare – Rebuild/erection of chimney (following demolition of existing chimney). No objections.
	Clerk

	
	ii
	SE/11/0776 – 53, Hertford Road, Clare – Erection of first floor side extension. No objections.
	

	
	iii
	SE/11/0778 – The New Barn, 16a High Street, Clare – Erection of boundary fence. No objections.
	

	
	iv
	SE/11/0780 – Angel Barn, Nethergate Street, Clare – Pollard one Eucalyptus tree. No objections.
	

	
	v
	SE/11/0277 – 3b Snow Hill, Clare – Erection of part single storey, part two storey rear extensions amended by plan received 7/4/11 deleting flank first floor window and rear balcony. Item for notification of approval only. Not a new application. 
	

	
	vi
	SE/11/0712 – The Old Bakery, Callis Street, Clare – Erection of single and two storey extension on side elevation. No objections.
	

	
	vii
	SE/11/0705 – 22 Nethergate Street, Clare – Installation of 6 no. solar PV panels on rear roof. No objections.
	

	
	viii
	SE/11/0717 – 3 Common Street, Clare – (i) erection of first floor rear extension (ii) provision of 3 no. dormer windows to front elevation. No objections.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that it would be useful if the Clerk could forward on reference numbers for planning applications via email as soon as they are received. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	b)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting – None.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	To discuss the Planning Committees recommendations to the Parish Council and agree a suitable response to Bidwells Draft Development Brief for the Land East of The Granary, Stoke Road
	

	
	A report from the Committee was circulated. After brief discussion it was approved unanimously as the view of the Parish Council and will be submitted to Bidwells.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14
	To consider a request by ‘Italia in Piazza’ to hold a Italian Market in Clare in February 2012
	

	
	This was agreed. In the letter of approval it should be suggested they arrive early to prevent the issue of cars parking on the market spaces. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15
	To discuss the conduct of undertakers using Clare Cemetery and consider any measures that can be implemented to assist in the smooth running of the cemetery
	

	
	Cllr Mison highlighted the recent problems caused by undertakers using the cemetery. These included: graves being dug in the wrong locations thus losing one grave space per row, marked out locations being ignored by grave diggers, dumping earth, digging graves too early, not submitting their health and safety documents and not working to the health and safety guidelines for grave diggers. 
It was agreed unanimously that the Parish Council, as the burial authority, needs to take action on all of the above to prevent loss of income, meet health and safety obligations and prevent distress to mourning families. 

The Clerk will apply to St Edmundsbury Council for copies of the health and safety guidelines. The Environment Committee will then draft a letter to all undertakers asking them to meet their obligations under these guidelines and adhere to the Parish Council’s cemetery rules and grave boundaries. They will be removed as suppliers if they do not comply with these rules.  

A separate additional letter will be drafted by the Environment Committee and sent to Paintins of Linton now regarding the recent error in grave positioning. 
	Clerk

Clerk & Environment Committee

	
	
	

	16
	To discuss the progress of  a formation of a Clare Parish Council four-year strategic plan
	

	
	It was agreed that the first workshop to produce the plan had gone well. The date for the next workshop was agreed as Wednesday 7 September at 6.30pm. Clerk to co-ordinate with Tony Sharp to facilitate the workshop. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	17
	Reports – by exception

(i) Hastoe Rural housing provision in Clare: Cllr Warmington currently has a confidential report regarding this that can be collected and returned to the Clerk. The Clerk also reported that Hastoe are now in contact with a land owner regarding the first choice preferred site. 
(ii) Nuttery report from Cllr Mison – circulated. There were no comments of questions. 
(iii) Cllr Blake reported he had attended a very useful Suffolk ACRE AGM which strongly featured the Localism Bill. He will circulate a copy of the presentation once obtained. 
	All

Cllr Blake

	
	
	

	18
	To receive agenda items for next meeting
· Arrangements for the rededication of the war memorial

· To discuss an event to mark the Queen’s jubilee in 2012
	Clerk


The meeting closed at 21.24 pm
Attachment to minutes – Item 3, Police Report:

The following local report was circulated:

Local Issues and Actions


Local meetings 



Sgt Horton also informed the council that: 

· Many Neighbourhood watch schemes in the area are inactive and are therefore being reviewed. Parishioners should be encouraged to get involved in their local group.

· The police do not have powers to stop traffic for planned events so it is very important that road closure applications are made to the borough 13-weeks prior to any road closures being required. The Clerk noted this for the Christmas Lights and the Remembrance parade.

Other items that were discussed:

· Cllr Haisman reported that there will initially be less traffic along the A1092 as the school will be at lower capacity from September 2011. It was accepted though that traffic will increase in future years so Cllr Haisman agreed to take it forward to SVET that this is considered as part of their traffic management plan being carried out in October 2011. 

· Following a question from Cllr Haisman, Sgt Horton reported that there is no more official news on the restructure of his team.

· Cllr Phillips asked for a copy of the traffic monitoring data that was collected recently on Stoke Road. Sgt Horton will find out if this is available. 
Attachment to minutes – Item 5, County Councillor's report 

The following report from Cllr Midwood was circulated to Cllrs prior to the meeting:

“Apologies for not being with you tonight – I hope to be able to come to your next meeting.

Since I last attended Clare Parish Council the Chief Executive of Suffolk County Council has left – something I am sure most of you will already be aware of from the extensive national press and television coverage.  It has been a very difficult time for employees and Councillors alike and I would like to reassure you that the atmosphere is completely different now as we go forward with a new Leader, Councillor Mark Bee.

Full Council met on Thursday 14th July.  As ever it was an extremely long meeting with some fairly pointless debate following a motion brought by Sandy Martin, Labour group Leader “This Council calls on Suffolk County Council Cabinet to give an assurance that no Suffolk library will be closed before 2013”.  The motion was successfully amended to read – “This council calls on cabinet to retain the library network and continue to work with communities to ensure its long term sustainability and development”.  Unfortunately the debate did not end there as a Green Party councillor wanted to insert the word “existing” before “library network” and a great deal of time was wasted on trivial semantics.  I am very pleased to have had the opportunity to support the Library service and I believe that the amended motion gives us the flexibility needed for a secure future.

Beryl Sutton has been working hard behind the scenes and I have been in touch with her recently as she was hoping to attend a Cabinet meeting – at the time of writing I am not sure if she will attend on the 19th July or, more probably wait until more information, specific to Clare, is available later in the year.

Peter Phillips has all the relevant information needed to give you a comprehensive report on developments regarding Highway projects.   I met Olive Smith in the High Street this morning and had a good talk to her about some of the highway issues which have been around for many years.  I wish Peter and the Highways committee success in their work – I shall certainly support them.

I am afraid that the cheque from my Locality budget for repairs to the War Memorial has not yet come through but it should not be too long now.  I was on Market Hill this morning as they took the hoardings down and I thought the refurbishment work looked wonderful.  Please remember that the £4500 I have secured from the Quality of Life Programme is specifically for the bus stop so I very much hope that a design solution can be found soon.

Best wishes to all and please email if you need to bring anything to my attention.”
There were no questions raised for the County Councillor. 

Attachment to minutes – Item 6, Borough Councillor's report 

St Edmundsbury Borough Councillor’s report to Clare Parish Council 

Period: 10th June-15th July 2011 Author: Councillor Alaric Pugh

This is a report on activities conducted by Alaric Pugh, Borough Councillor for Clare, on behalf of the whole community, following the election on 5th May 2011.

I am delighted to have been elected to represent Clare and look forward to doing my best to uphold the interests of the town at St Edmundsbury Borough Council.  The committees I am sitting on are: Development Control, Rural Working Party, Sustainable Development Working Party, New Tenancies Working Party and am a substitute on Performance and Audit. I attend Dedham and Stour Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Project and Clare Country Park Steering Group Meetings.

I expect to be in attendance at Parish Council meetings and will be happy to answer any questions from councillor's or parishioner's after my report. I am happy to run a surgery at a mutually convenient time with parishioners whose questions cannot be addressed at the Parish Council Meeting. My mobile phone number is: 07930460899 and email alaric.pugh@stedsbc.gov.uk
1. Training undertaken since last report

· Finance

· Performance and Audit

· Shared Services
· Diversity

2. Conferences attended

· Dedham Vale and Stour Valley Project

· Renewable's UK - onshore wind energy

3. Civic events

· Jankyn Smyth

· Mayor’s Commemorative Service

· West Suffolk College Student Awards

4. Meetings attended (excluding Majority Group meetings)
· Full Council
· Development Control and site inspection
· Police Planning
· Rural Working Party
· Housing tenancy briefing and meeting

5. Forthcoming meetings before next PC Meeting
· Meeting with Chief Executive of St Edmundsbury - Geoff Rivers (previously postponed)
· Site inspections for Development Control
· Development Control
· Housing tenancy
· Clare Country Park Steering Group
· Clare Tourist Information Point Official Opening
· Rural Vision Consultation

6. Voting record - items with significance to Clare community

Two tall monopole wind turbines application voted to approve on grounds of being for owner’s use and no detriment to landscape and no proximity to buildings 

7. Current Clare issues involvement/parishioner requests to take forward
· Rural strategic planning (held meeting with appropriate officer)
· Renewable energy planning
· Heavy lorries in Clare (from Community Plan)
· The future of Clare Country Park
· The future of Clare Library
· Working on improved signage and information around Clare

Cllr. Pugh also suggested that if the Mayor is attending the Christmas Lights switch-on event, this may be classed as a ceremonial event at which the police are allowed to enforce road closures. It was agreed that the Clerk would approach the road closure application with this in mind. 

Cllr Phillips thanked Cllr Pugh for his recent assistance with Highways issues.

Attachment to minutes – Item 10, Correspondence:

SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE

July 2011

Action

(all circulated to Parish Councillors)

	Tilly Mills, Clare Playing Fields Association
	Grant aid request for £280 for the Community Fun Day. 

The Parish Council will refer this to the Finance Committee as a post-event request. Clerk to let applicant know. 
	RFO & Clerk

	Ann-Marie Howell, LDF Framework Project Manager, St Edmundsbury
	Invitation for 2 parish Cllrs and the Borough Cllr to a meeting regarding the 2031 Rural Vision. Meeting dates suggested and response required by 25 July. 

Cllrs Haisman and Gryce will join Cllr Pugh at 2pm on 4 August. Clerk to inform LDF Manager. 
	Clerk & Cllrs Haisman and Gryce

	Jane Gemmill, Parishioner
	Email stating her objections to the proposed 1 hour parking restrictions in Clare town centre. 

Clerk to let parishioner know that although noted by the Parish Council, she needs to forward her comments to Suffolk County Council as the consulting body. 
	Clerk

	Mark Bee, Leader of Suffolk County Council
	Acknowledging our letter of 5/7/11 regarding the slipway off Malting Lane and detailing that SCC believe the land belongs to Highways and that a dispute resolution package is in progress. 

Clerk to respond asking for a summary of the settlement once it has been agreed.
	Clerk

	Fiona Osman, Electoral Services, St Edmundsbury Council
	Information regarding the polling district review they are carrying out and an invitation to comment on the current arrangements. Deadline for consultation is 26/8/11. 

No response to be submitted. 
	

	Cllr Ron Bailey, Lesiton-cum-Sizewell Town Council
	Requesting Clare PC to support the proposal agreed by their Council and SALC to seek new planning guidance to major developers. 

Clerk to write to say Clare Parish Council support their proposal. 
	Clerk

	Geoff Rivers, CEO, St Edmundsbury Council
	Covering email and copy of letter from Bruno Peek, asking if Clare Parish Council and/or church would like to be involved in celebrating the Queen’s Jubilee on 2012 with a bonfire or church tower beacon.

Clerk to let St Edmundsbury know that we would like to be involved. It was briefly discussed that the beacon in the Country Park could be used and perhaps a more permanent legacy of the jubilee could also be considered.
	 Clerk


There were two additional items which the Clerk summarised during the meeting:

	Sir Martin Holdgate
	Letter detailing his families support to the campaign to protect Clare Country Park. 

Clerk to circulate letter to all Parish Councillor's.
	Clerk

	Nicola Baker, Interim Head of Planning, Forest Heath and St Edmundsbury Council
	Invitation to a workshop on 17/8/11 at 6pm regarding a future shared planning service between Forest Heath and St Edmundsbury. 

Cllrs Blake, Mallows and Gryce to attend. Clerk to circulate details to all Cllrs for reference. 
	Clerk & Cllrs Blake, Mallows and Gryce


Noting

(copies available to Cllrs from the Clerk on request)

	Jason Skilton, Suffolk County Council


	Report on proposed road crossing, lorry movements through Clare and provision of a raised bus stop on Market Hill. (Passed to Highways Committee 18/7/11 for their action). 

	Brenda Wright. St Edmundsbury Licensing


	Requesting an opinion from the Parish Council if we objected to No. 1 Deli having a license to sell ice cream outside their shop again this summer (Agreed via email on 15/7/11).

	Margaret Livingston, Parishioner
	Letter asking for clarification of where the public footpath on the Common runs, penalties and the access gate from Acre Walk. (Forwarded the letter to Clare Combined Charities on 11/7/11 and let Ms Livingston know). 

	Joy Bowes, St Edmundsbury Council
	Letter request a copy of K. Mison’s register of members interest. (Now sent). 

	Keith Sheffield, Parishioner
	Covering note and copy of letter sent to Clare Combined Charities regarding legal action due to the gate to the Common remaining closed. (Copy shown to Cllr K. Mison). 

	Irene Arnold, Secretary to Clare, Royal British Legion Women’s Section
	Request for a road closure for the Armistice Day Parade on 13 November. (Have left a phone message for Irene followed up by a letter with the details of the department at St Eds they need to apply to).

	Stephen Taylor, Library Service Transformation Lead, Suffolk CC
	Email with links to cabinet report and appendices relating to the future of Suffolk Libraries and the 2011 Review of Library Services Document. For information. (Circulated to all Councillors on 8/7/11).

	Alex Cullingworth, Clare in Bloom
	Invitation to Keith Haisman to attend the judging of Clare in Bloom. (Invitation extended to all Cllrs at KH request)

	Ann McPerson, Locality Budget Officer, Suffolk CC
	Confirmation we will receive a £2,000 locality budget for the War Memorial. (More details requested sent to Ms McPherson on 6/7/11)

	Paul Odell, Parishioner
	Email requesting Parish Council minutes and stating his intention to make a complaint to The Local Government Ombudsmen. (Copies of minutes and complaint procedure sent 1/7/1. Copied in Chair of PC and Highways. See response in Clerks Correspondence file).


There was one query from Cllr Blake regarding the details of Mr Odell’s letter under items for noting. The Clerk read out Mr Odell’s letter and highlighted that a copy of the reply could be ready in the Clerk’s Correspondence file and that to date, no response has been received from Mr Odell. 




To deal with Anti-social behaviour in the area of Coltsfoot Road within the area of Gipping ward IP2 0N#. Priority was set on 28/01/10.








St Edmundsbury Rural South Safer Neighbourhood Team has set up a public meeting to help decide priorities for the team and its partners to tackle in the local area.


 


These public meetings take place on a three monthly basis. Concerns will be fed back to the Safer Neighbourhood Team and partner agencies, who will look to provide solutions.


 


DATE: Thursday 8th September 2011 �TIME: 7pm - 9pm �PLACE: Erskine Centre, Chedburgh


 


We really need your input as members of the community and the voice of Parish councils - please come along or send someone to represent you.
































Since your last meeting on 16th June 2011 there have been 3 crimes in Clare of note.





A car driver’s window has been smashed, whilst parked alongside the curb, outside the victim’s house. This could have been accidental and there are no suggestions to believe that this targeted damage.


Theft of an unlocked pedal cycle left outside Lloyds TSB during daylight hours


Theft of a plastic letterbox flap from a residential front door.





Following the matter of parking in Clare becoming an SNT priority recently, the team have been carrying out time checks within the town centre Market Hill/High Street area. Out of 160 vehicles checked so far only 10 vehicles were parked over the allocated time period.


3 vehicles have been issued with tickets for staying over the parking restrictions, when an officer was unable to locate and educate the owner/driver.


All of the vehicles that parked over the set times were either residents or workers within Clare.


The team will be continuing to monitor this priority and will be looking at educational forms of tackling the parking problems, as well as issuing tickets.





PCSO Wilson met with the Parish Council Highway’s Committee earlier this month and looks forward to working alongside them in the future to try and resolve outstanding highways issues in Clare. 





Complaints about vehicles speeding along the A1092 towards Cavendish have been received from residents along Hill Terrace. Noticing this and anticipating the extra volume of traffic with the new school, residents ask whether there are plans within the Parish Council address long-term speed reduction?


 


There is still an ongoing trend of metal thefts in the area, especially from motor vehicles and outhouses. Catalytic converters, tools and equipment are still being targeted also. Please be vigilant in locking and securing your property. 





Should any members of public see anything that they deem suspicious, please do not hesitate to call the police, inform the your local SNT and/or contact your Neighbourhood Watch Coordinators.
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